

INDIAN JOURNAL OF PRACTICAL PEDIATRICS

- IJPP is a quarterly subscription journal of the Indian Academy of Pediatrics committed to presenting practical pediatric issues and management updates in a simple and clear manner
- Indexed in Excerpta Medica, CABI Publishing, Scopus

Vol.22 No.4	OCT DEC. 2020	
Dr.S.Thangavelu Editor-in-Chief	Dr.T.L.Ratnakumari Executive Editor	
CONTENTS		
TOPIC OF INTEREST - "VACCINOLOGY I"		
Science and practice of vaccine scheduling	365	
- Puneet Kumar, Vipin M Vashishtha		
Immunology of vaccines - An update	371	
- Baldev S Prajapati, Rajal B Prajapati		
Diphtheria, Pertussis, Tetanus vaccines	379	
- Sanghamitra Ray, Harish K Pemde		
Polio vaccines	386	
- Abhay K Shah, Aashay A Shah		
Rotavirus vaccination	397	
- Viswanathan MS		
Central nervous system vaccines	403	
- Aniruddha Ghosh, Ritabrata Kundu		
Cold chain - Maintenance and monitoring	410	
- Srinivas G Kasi		
Overview of VPD surveillance in India	423	
- Bhaskar Shenoy		
Update on immunization for children aged 0-18 years as per ACVIP/IAP 2020-21 recommendations	430	
- Somasundaram A		
DRUG PROFILE		
Oral iron preparations for neonates and children - Jeeson C Unni, Ranjit Baby Joseph	431	

Journal Office and address for communications: Dr. S.Thangavelu, Editor-in-Chief, Indian Journal of Practical Pediatrics, 1A, Block II, Krsna Apartments, 50, Halls Road, Egmore, Chennai - 600 008. Tamil Nadu, India. Tel.No. : 044-28190032 E.mail : jpp iap@rediffmail.com

Indian Journal of Practical Pediatrics		2020; 22(4):362
DERMATOLOGY		
Topical corticosteroids in children - An - Vijayabhaskar C, Madhu R	overview	437
GENERAL ARTICLE		
Application of flow cytometry in pediat - Aruna Rajendran, Thilagavathi V	ric hematology / oncology	442
ADOLESCENCE		
Management of adolescent suicidal beha - Amitha Rao Aroor, Preeti M Galagali	aviour	450
RADIOLOGY		
Cystic lesions in neonates and infants o - Raveendran J, Balaji S	on cranial ultrasonogram	458
CASE REPORT		
A rare complication of distal renal tubu - Yasmeen MS, Avinash Vattam, Mehul A Shah		462
ADVERTISEMENTS		468
ERRATUM		441
CLIPPINGS	370,378,402,409,422,429,436,449,	457,461
AUTHOR INDEX		464
SUBJECT INDEX		465

FOR YOUR KIND ATTENTION

- * The views expressed by the authors do not necessarily reflect those of the sponsor or publisher. Although every care has been taken to ensure technical accuracy, no responsibility is accepted for errors or omissions.
- * The claims of the manufacturers and efficacy of the products advertised in the journal are the responsibility of the advertiser. The journal does not own any responsibility for the guarantee of the products advertised.
- * Part or whole of the material published in this issue may be reproduced with the note "Acknowledgement" to "Indian Journal of Practical Pediatrics" without prior permission.
- * NOTE: Many trade names of the vaccines are included in the text for the sake of clarity.

EDITORIAL BOARD

Published by Dr. S. Thangavelu, Editor-in-Chief, IJPP, on behalf of Indian Academy of Pediatrics, from 1A, Block II, Krsna Apartments, 50, Halls Road, Egmore, Chennai - 600 008. Tamil Nadu, India and Printed by Mr. D. Ramanathan, at Alamu Printing Works, 9, Iyyah Street, Royapettah, Chennai - 600 014.

SCIENCE AND PRACTICE OF VACCINE SCHEDULING

* Puneet Kumar ** Vipin M Vashishtha

Abstract: Vaccination is the most successful and cost-effective health intervention in human history. The success of vaccination programs stands on three pillars namely safe and effective vaccines, high population coverage and optimal scheduling. The scheduling of any vaccine is not straight forward. It is affected by immunological, epidemiological, programmatic factors and the dynamic interactions among these factors in any given population at any given time. This article describes the science and practice behind this scheduling and how this scheduling is different for an individual child as recommended by Indian Academy of Pediatrics and for the community at large, as represented by the National immunization chart (Universal Immunization Program).

Keywords: *Scheduling vaccines, Immunization chart, Universal immunization program.*

 Physician, Kumar Child Clinic, Dwarka, New Delhi,

** Director and Consultant Pediatrician, Mangla Hospital & Research Center, Bijnor, India.

email: vipinipsita@gmail.com

Points to Remember

- Vaccine schedule is planned based on immunological, epidemiological, programmatic factors and the dynamic interactions among these factors.
- National Immunization schedule is mainly focussed on the community, because responsibility of public health is in the best interest of community.
- IAP Immunization schedule is focused on the individual child, because vaccination in health-care is in the best interest of each child.
- Though the objectives are slightly different, the private health-care and public health programs including vaccination schedules should be complementary and not contradictory regarding immunological basics, ethics and epidemiology.
- The scheduling of vaccines is not fixed, but is a dynamic one depending on local epidemiology of the disease, gain in insight/ data and availability of the newer vaccines.

- 1. World Health Organization. Immunization. Available online: https://www.who.int/news-room/facts-in-pictures/ detail/immunization. Accessed on November 5, 2020.
- Pemde HK. Basic immunology. In: Advisory Committee on Vaccines and Immunization Practices, Indian Academy of Pediatrics. IAP Guidebook on Immunization 2018-2019. Balasubramanian S, Shashtri DD, Shah AK, Pallab Chatterjee, Harish Pemde, Shivananda S, Vijaya Kumar Guduru (eds), 3rd Edn, Jaypee Brothers Medical Publishers, New Delhi, 2020; pp14-27.
- Siegrist CA. Vaccine immunology. In: Plotkin SA, Orenstein WA, Offit PA, editors. Vaccines. 6th edn. Philadelphia: Saunders Elsevier; 2013; pp14-33.
- Chatterjee P. Scheduling of vaccines. In: Advisory Committee on Vaccines and Immunization Practices, Indian Academy of Pediatrics. "IAP Guidebook on Immunization 2018-2019, 3rd Edn, Jaypee Brothers Medical Publishers, New Delhi, 2020; pp84-92.
- Shastri DD. Immunization in Special Situations. In: Advisory Committee on Vaccines and Immunization Practices, Indian Academy of Pediatrics. IAP Guidebook

on Immunization 2018-2019, Balasubramanian S, Shashtri DD, Shah AK, Pallab Chatterjee, Harish Pemde, Shivananda S, Vijaya Kumar Guduru (eds), 3rd Edn, Jaypee Brothers Medical Publishers, New Delhi, 2020; pp405-432.

- 6. Kumar P, Vashishtha VM. The issues related to introduction of a new vaccine in National Immunization Program of a developing country. J Pediatr Sci 2010; 5:e45.
- Mittal SK, Mathew JL. Expanded program of immunization in India: time to rethink and revamp. J Pediatr Sci 2010; 5:e43.
- Vashishtha VM, Kumar P. 50 years of immunization in India: progress and future. Indian Pediatr 2013; 50(1): 111-118.
- Edwards KM, Decker MD. Pertussis vaccines. In:Plotkin SA, Orenstein WA eds. Vaccines 4th edn, Philadelphia, Saunders 2004; pp471-528.
- Church JA, Parker EP, Kirkpatrick BD, Grassly NC, Prendergast AJ. Interventions to improve oral vaccine performance: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet Infect Dis 2019; 19(2):203-214.
- Balasubramanian S, Shah A, Pemde HK, Chatterjee P, Shivananda S, Guduru V, et al. Indian Academy of Pediatrics (IAP) Advisory Committee on Vaccines and Immunization Practices (ACVIP) Recommended Immunization Schedule (2018-19) and Update on Immunization for Children Aged 0 Through 18 Years. Indian Pediatr 2018; 55:1066-1074.
- Vashishtha, VM. Scheduling of Vaccines. In: Gupta P, Menon PSN, Ramji S, Lodha R, Editors. Textbook of Pediatrics for Postgraduates, 2ndEdn: Jaypee Bros, New Delhi, 2017; pp1053-1059.

IMMUNOLOGY OF VACCINES - AN UPDATE

* Baldev S Prajapati ** Rajal B Prajapati

Abstract: Immunology is a complex subject but understanding the basic functions of the immune system is useful in order to know how the vaccines work, the basis of recommendations for their use, various immunization schedules, combination of vaccines, modifications in reference to epidemiology of the disease, special situations, etc. It is interesting to know how the immune system reacts to live vaccines, inactivated vaccines, polysaccharide and conjugated vaccines. The functioning of antigen presenting cells, dendritic cells, germinal centres and marginal zones in spleen and lymph nodes is very complex. T cell dependent and T cell independent immune responses to different vaccines decide the quality of antibodies and duration of protection. They further decide the number of primary doses and need for boosting. Due to the presence of immune memory, there is no need to restart the entire schedule in case of interrupted vaccinations. The primary and secondary immune responses explain the lag period, types of immunoglobulins produced and duration of protection. The influence of extremes of age, malnutrition, genetic and environmental factors on the immunology of vaccination is a fascinating study.

Keywords: Vaccination, Immunology.

- * HOD & Professor of Pediatrics, GCS Medical College Hospital and Research Centre, Ahmedabad.
- ** Former Professor of Pediatrics, AMC MET Medical College,
 V.S. General Hospital, Ahmedabad.
 email: baldevprajapati55@gmail.com

Points to Remember

- Understanding basics of the immune system is useful to learn how vaccines work, basis of recommendation of various immunization schedules, combination of vaccines, modifications in reference to epidemiology of disease and special situations.
- *T cell dependent and T cell independent immune responses to various vaccines decide the quality of antibodies and duration of protection.*
- Because of immune memory there is no need to restart the entire vaccine schedule in case of an interruption. This phenomenon also decides the need for booster doses.
- The primary and secondary immune responses explain lag period, types of immunoglobulins and duration of protection.
- Extremes of age, malnutrition, genetic and environmental factors also play a role in immunological response to vaccines.

- Vashishtha VM, Kalra A, Thacker N. (Eds) FAQs on Vaccines & Immunization Practices. 1st edn. New Delhi: Jaypee Brothers. 2011; pp3-23.
- Siegrist CA. Vaccine Immunology. In: Plotkin SA, Orenstein WA, Offit PA (Eds.) Vaccines. 5th edn. China: Saunders 2008; pp17-36.
- Kamat D, Madhur A. Vaccine Immunology. In: Vashishtha VM (Ed). IAP Textbook of Vaccines. New Delhi: Jaypee Brothers, 2013; pp 25-36.
- Plotkin SA. Vaccines, vaccination and vaccinology. J Infect Dis. 2003;187:1349-1359.
- MacLennan ICM, Toellner KM, Cunnigham AF, Serre K, Sze DM, Zúñiga E, et al. Extrafollicular antibody responses Immunol Rev 2003; 194:8-18.
- Lee CJ, Lee LH, Lu CS, Wu A. Bacterial polysaccharides as vaccine immunity & chemical characterization. Adv Exp Med Biol 2001; 491:453-471.
- Pemde S. General Aspects of Vaccination. In: Balasubramanian S, Shashtri DD, Shah AK, Pallab Chatterjee, Harish Pemde, Shivananda S, Vijaya Kumar Guduru (Eds.) IAP Guidebook on Immunization. 3rd edn.

- Hong Kong Measles Committee. Comparative trial of live attenuated measles vaccine in Hong Kong by intramuscular and intradermal injection. Bull World Health Organ 1967; 36:375-384.
- 9. Plotkin SA. Vaccination against the major infectious diseases. CR Acad Sci III 1999; 322:943-951.
- Kobrynski LJ, Sousa AO, Nahmias AJ, Lee FK. Cutting edge: Antibody production to pneumococcal polysaccharides requires CD1 molecules and CD8 + T Cells. J Immunol 2005; 174:1787-1790.
- 11. Siegrist CA. Neonatal and early life vaccinology. Vaccine 2001; 19:3331-3346.
- 12. Siegrist CA. Mechanisms by which maternal antibodies influence infant vaccine responses: Review of hypotheses and definition of main determinants. Vaccine 2003; 21:3406-3412.
- 13. Rowe J, Poolman JT, Macaubas C, Sly PD, Loh R, Holt PG, et al. Enhancement of vaccine specific cellular immunity in infants by passively acquired maternal antibody. Vaccine 2004; 22:3986-3992.
- 14. Plotkin SA. Vaccine correlates of vaccine induced immunity. Clin Infect Dis 2008; 47:401-409.

DIPHTHERIA, PERTUSSIS, TETANUS VACCINES

* Sanghamitra Ray ** Harish K Pemde

Abstract: DPT vaccine is one of the oldest vaccines mankind was gifted with. Over time newer vaccines like DTaP were introduced with lesser side effects but shorter lasting immunity. Both IAP and Govt of India endorse DTwP vaccine because of its greater efficacy. In 2018, TT vaccine was replaced with Td for vaccination at 10, 16 years in UIP schedule in India. Adolescent and adult vaccination now include one single dose of Tdap. Pregnant women are also now recommended to have a single dose of Tdap followed by Td as a routine immunization. Pertagen is a newly developed monovalent acellular pertussis vaccine containing genetically inactivated Pertussis Toxin. Boostagen (TdaPBioNet) is produced with genetically inactivated recombinant B. pertussis component. Both these vaccines are licensed in Thailand and further studies on these vaccines are going on in many developed countries. There are few newer combination hexavalent vaccines containing DPT, Hib, *Hep-B and IPV which are also equally efficacious and have* the potential to replace the routine vaccines in near future.

Keywords: *DPT vaccine, Immunization, Newer pertussis vaccines.*

- * Assistant Professor of Pediatrics, Chacha Nehru Bal Chikitsalaya, Delhi.
- ** Director Professor, Department of Pediatrics, Lady Hardinge Medical College and Kalawati Saran Children's Hospital, New Delhi. email: harishpemde@gmail.com

Points to Remember

- DPT is an essential part of the immunization program in most countries and can be given alone or as a combination vaccine.
- Paracetamol given as treatment or prophylaxis for fever does not impair the immunological response to DPT containing vaccines.
- For unimmunized children aged of 1-7 years, the recommended catch up primary schedule is 3 doses with a minimum interval of 4 weeks between the first and the second dose and 6 months between the second and third doses.
- A single dose of Tdap should be used as booster in adolescents and adults if they have not received Tdap earlier; during pregnancy one dose of Tdap should be administered at the first contact and second Td should be given at least 2 weeks before the delivery.
- Absolute contraindications to all DPT containing vaccines are history of anaphylaxis or encephalopathy not attributable to any underlying cause and onset within 7 days of vaccination; progressive neurological disease is a relative contraindication for first dose of DTwP.

- 1. Immunization, Vaccines and Biologicals [Internet]. Who.int. 2020 Available from: https://www.who.int/ immunization/monitoring_surveillance/burden/vpd/ surveillance_type/passive/big_dtp3_global_coverage. Accessed on 30 September, 2020.
- Worls Health Organisation. WHO vaccine-preventable diseases: monitoring system. 2020 global summary [Internet]. Apps.who.int. 2020 Available from: https:// apps.who.int/immunization_monitoring/globalsummary. Accessed on 26 September, 2020.
- World Health Organization. Pertussis [Internet]. 2020. Available from: https://www.who.int/immunization/ monitoring_surveillance/burden/vpd/surveillance_type/ passive/pertussis/en/. Accessed on 26 September, 2020.
- JeffersonT, Rudin M, Dipietrantonj C. Systemic review of the effects of pertussis vaccines in children. Vaccine 2003; 21:2003-2014.

- WHO SAGE pertussis working group. Background paper. SAGE April 2014. Available from http://www.who.int/ immunization/sage/meetings/2014/april/1_Pertussis_back ground_FINAL4_web.pdf?ua=; Last accessed on 26 September, 2020.
- 6. World Health Organization. Pertussis vaccines position paper [Internet]. 2020 Available from:https://www.who.int/ immunization/policy/position_papers/pertussis/en/ Accessed on 17 September, 2020.
- Warfel JM, Merkel TJ. Reply to Domenech de Cellès et al.: Infection and transmission of pertussis in the baboon model. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2014 Feb 18;111(7): E718.
- Balasubramanian S, Shah A, Pemde H, Chatterjee P, Shivananda S, Guduru V, et al. Indian Academy of Pediatrics (IAP) Advisory Committee on Vaccines and Immunization Practices (ACVIP) Recommended Immunization Schedule (2018-19) and Update on Immunization for Children Aged 0 Through 18 Years. Indian Pediatr 2018; 55(12):1066-1074.
- 9. National Health Mission. Strengthening Td10 and Td16 Vaccine Implementation Operational Guidelines and Strategic Plan 2019 [Internet]. 2020 . Available from: https://nhm.gov.in/New_Updates_2018/NHM_ Components/Immunization/Guildelines_for_ immunization/Td_Report.pdf. Accessed on 26 September, 2020.
- 10. Langley JM, Predy G, Guasparini R, Law B, Diaz-Mitoma F, Whitstitt P, et al. An adolescent-adult formulation tetanus and diptheria toxoids adsorbed combined with acellular pertussis vaccine has comparable immunogenicity but less reactogenicity in children 4-6 years of age than a pediatric formulation acellular pertussis vaccine and diptheria and tetanus toxoids adsorbed combined with inactivated poliomyelitis vaccine. Vaccine 2007; 25(6):1121-1125.
- Gabutti G, Trucchi C, Conversano M, Zivelonghi G, Zoppi G, "Booster Vaccination: The Role of Reduced Antigen Content Vaccines as a Preschool Booster", BioMed Research International, vol. 2014, Article ID 541319, 10 pages, 2014. https://doi.org/10.1155/2014/ 541319.
- 12. World Health Organization. Information sheet. Diphtheria, Pertussis, Tetanus Vaccines. Available http://www.who.int/ vaccine_safety/initiative/tools/DTP_vaccine_rates_ information_sheet.pdf?ua=1. Accessed on 26 September, 2020.
- Simonsen O, Kjeldsen K, Vendborg HA, Heron I. Revaccination of adults against diphtheria. I: Responses and reactions to different doses of diphtheria toxoid in 30-70-year-old persons with low serum antitoxin levels. Acta Pathol Microbiol Immunol Scand C. 1986 Oct; 94(5):213-218. doi: 10.1111/j.1699-0463.1986.tb02114.x. PMID: 3565027.

- 14. World Health Organization. Diphtheria position paper [Internet]. 2020. Available from: https://www.who.int/ immunization/policy/position_papers/diphtheria/ en/. Accessed on 17 September, 2020.
- 15. Sil A, Ravi M, Patnaik B, Dhingra M, Dupuy M, Gandhi D, et al. Effect of prophylactic or therapeutic administration of paracetamol on immune response to DTwP-HepB-Hib combination vaccine in Indian infants. Vaccine 2017; 35(22):2999-3006.
- National Health Mission. Guidelines Immunization 2020. Available from: https://nhm.gov.in/New_Updates_2018/ NHM_Components/Immunization/ Guildelines_for_ immunization/Paracetamol_Guidelines.pdf. Accessed on 25 September, 2020.
- World Health Organization. Recommendations to assure the quality, safety and efficacy of DT-based combined vaccines. WHO Technical Report Series No. 980, Annex 6. 2014.335–406. Available at http://who.int/biologicals/ vaccines/Combined_Vaccines_TRS_980_Annex_6. Accessed on 25 September, 2020.
- Clinical trials. 2-year Follow-up After a Single Dose Acellular Pertussis Vaccination - Full Text View -ClinicalTrials.gov [Internet]. 2020. Available from: https:/ /clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT04113655. Accessed on 17 September, 2020.
- Clinical trails. 3-year Follow-up After a Single Dose Acellular Pertussis Vaccination - Full Text View -ClinicalTrials.gov [Internet]. 2020. Available from: https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT04102137 Accessed on 17 September, 2020.
- Clinical trials. The PertADO Geneva Trial Full Text View - ClinicalTrials.gov [Internet]. 2020. Available from: https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT02946190. Accessed on 17 September, 2020.
- 21. Australia New Zealand Clinical Trials Registry (ANZCTR) Pertaprime: A study to assess the immune response and safety of a new pertussis vaccine (Pertagen®) in healthy young adults. [Internet]. Anzctr.org.au. 2020. Available from: http://www.anzctr.org.au/Trial/ Registration/TrialReview.aspx?id=377759. Accessed on 17 September, 2020.
- 22. Mohanty L, Sharma S, Behera B, Panwar S, Paliwal C, Gupta A et al. A randomized, open label trial to evaluate and compare the immunogenicity and safety of a novel liquid hexavalent DTwP-Hib/Hep B-IPV (EasySix[™]) to licensed combination vaccines in healthy infants. Vaccine 2018; 36(17):2378-2384.
- 23. Vesikari T, Borrow R, Da Costa X, Thomas S, Eymin C, Boisnard F et al. Concomitant administration of a fully liquid ready-to-use DTaP-IPV-HB-PRP-T hexavalent vaccine with a meningococcal ACWY conjugate vaccine in toddlers. Vaccine 2018; 36(52):8019-8027.
- 24. Martinón-Torres F, Boisnard F, Thomas S, Sadorge C, Borrow R. Immunogenicity and safety of a new hexavalent

vaccine (DTaP5-IPV-HB-Hib) administered in a mixed primary series schedule with a pentavalent vaccine (DTaP5-IPV-Hib). Vaccine 2017; 35(30):3764-3772.

- 25. Xu J, Liu S, Liu Q, Rong R, Tang W, Wang Q et al. The effectiveness and safety of pertussis booster vaccination for adolescents and adults: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Medicine (Baltimore). 2019 Apr; 98 (16):e15281.
- CDC. Updated recommendation for use of tetanus toxoid, reduced diphtheria toxoid and acellular pertussis vaccine (Tdap) in pregnant women and persons who have or anticipate having close contact with an infant aged <12 months-Advisory committee on immunization practices (ACIP), 2011. Morb Mortal weekly Resp 2011; 60:1424-1426.
- 27. Barug D, Pronk I, van Houten M, Versteegh F, Knol M, van de Kassteele J et al. Maternal pertussis vaccination and its effects on the immune response of infants aged up to 12 months in the Netherlands: an open-label, parallel, randomised controlled trial. Lancet Infect Dis 2019; 19(4):392-401.
- Maertens K, Caboré R, Huygen K, Vermeiren S, Hens N, Van Damme P, et al.Pertussis vaccination during pregnancy in Belgium: Follow-up of infants until 1 month after the fourth infant pertussis vaccination at 15 months of age. Vaccine 2016; 34(31):3613-3619.

POLIO VACCINES

*Abhay K Shah **Aashay A Shah

Abstract: Global Polio Eradication and Endgame Strategic Plan 2013-18 has emphasized complete and ultimate withdrawal of oral polio vaccines from all immunization programs across the globe. The term 'eradication' addresses wild polio virus and 'endgame' addresses vaccine associated paralytic polio and Vaccine Derived Polio Virus. The most crucial step in this direction was global implementation of synchronized withdrawal of type 2 Oral Polio Vaccine in 2016 through a switch from trivalent Oral Polio Vaccine to bivalent Oral Polio Vaccine. Still this can be associated with small but real risk of Vaccine Derived Polio Virus outbreaks. To address this vital issue, all Oral Polio Vaccine doses should ideally be replaced by inactivated poliovirus vaccine. Inactivated poliovirus vaccine introduction (in previously Oral Polio Vaccine only using countries) has increased global inactivated poliovirus vaccine demand, resulting in demand greater than supply. Such shortage has resulted in giving fractional doses of inactivated poliovirus vaccine intradermally as a risk mitigation in our national immunization program. Currently, Advisory Committee on Vaccines and Immunization Practice recommends bivalent oral polio vaccine at birth followed by inactivated poliovirus vaccine at 6 - 10 - 14 weeks stand alone or as part of Diphtheria Tetanus and whole cell pertussis vaccine / Diphtheria Tetanus and acellular pertussis vaccine combos and a booster of inactivated poliovirus vaccine / combo at 15-18 months and second booster at 4 to 6 years of age. An alternate schedule is two doses of intramuscular inactivated poliovirus vaccine instead of three for primary series if started at 8 weeks, with an interval of 8 weeks between two doses. All inactivated poliovirus vaccine immunized children should receive Oral Polio Vaccine on all supplementary immunisation activity days till 5 years of age. In case injectable inactivated poliovirus vaccine is

** Fellow ISPAGHAN, Associate Pediatrician, Children Hospital, Ahmedabad. not available or feasible child should be given 3 doses of bivalent oral polio vaccine with two fractional doses of Inactivated poliovirus vaccine (IPV) at a Government facility at 6 and 14 weeks or at least one dose of intramuscular inactivated poliovirus vaccine, either standalone or as a combination vaccine, at 14 weeks of age.

Keywords: *Polio vaccines, VAPP, cVDPV, Polio eradication.*

Points to Remember

- Poliomyelitis, a serious crippling disease is now on the verge of eradication. Role of both inactivated polio vaccine (IPV) and oral polio vaccine (OPV) is indispensable. Among these, OPV is the major contributor to India's success story in polio elimination and eradication.
- OPV is extremely safe and effective, cheap and easy to administer. It imparts excellent gut immunity. In some unforeseen situations it rarely causes Vaccine-associated paralytic polio (VAPP) and Vaccine-derived polioviruses (VDPVs).
- Global Polio Eradication and Endgame Strategic Plan 2013-18 has emphasized complete and ultimate withdrawal of oral polio vaccines (OPV) from all immunization programs across the globe.
- All OPV doses should ideally be replaced by IPV. If not feasible child should continue 3 doses of bOPV with 2 doses of fIPV at public sector.
- An IPV-only schedule may be considered in countries with both sustained high immunization coverage and the lowest risk of both WPV importation and transmission. A primary series of 3 doses of IPV should be administered beginning at 2 months of age. If the primary series begins earlier (e.g. with a 6, 10 and 14-week schedule) then a booster dose should be given after an interval of ≥6 months (for a 4-dose schedule).
- To mitigate the risk of undetected transmission, WHO recommends that endemic countries and countries with a high risk of WPV importation should not

^{*} Senior Pediatrician and Infectious Diseases Consultant email: drabhaykshah@yahoo.com

switch to an IPV-only or a sequential or 2 doses of fIPV - bOPV schedule at this time. The 3 bOPV+ 1 IPV or two doses of fIPV schedule as currently recommended should be adopted and supplemental immunization activities should continue to support intensive efforts to eliminate poliovirus transmission.

- Combined IPV+OPV schedules appear to correct for the lower immunogenicity of OPV in developing countries. IPV induces pharyngeal immunity similar to that of OPV, but much less intestinal immunity.
- Birth dose OPV and OPV in SIAs till 5 years of age are very important.

- Global Polio Eradication Initiative >News stories. Global eradication of wild poliovirus type 2 declared [Internet].Available from: http://www.polioeradication.org/ mediaroom/newsstories/Global-eradication-ofwildpoliovirus-type-2-declared/tabid/526/news/1289/ Default. aspx. Accessed September 24, 2020.
- Global Polio Eradication Initiative > Data and monitoring > Polio this week >Wild poliovirus list Available from: http://www.polioeradication.org/Dataandmonitoring/ Poliothisweek/Wildpolioviruslist.aspx. Accessed September 24, 2020.
- 3. Polio this week as of 23 September 2020 Available from http://polioeradication.org/polio-today/polio-now/thisweek/ Accessed 28 September 2020.
- Robbins FC. The History of Polio Vaccine Development. In: Plotkin SA, Orenstein WA, Ed. Vaccines, 4th Edn. Philadelphia: PA Saunders; 2004; pp17-30.
- Blume S, Geesink I. A brief history of polio vaccines. Science. 2000; 288:1593-1594.
- 6. World Health Organization. The Expanded Programme on Immunization. Available from: http://www.who.int/immunization/programmes_systems/supply_chain/benefits_of_immunization/en/Accessed on 24 September 2020.
- World Health Assembly. Global eradication of poliomyelitis by the year 2000. Resolution 41.28. Fortyfirst World Health Assembly, Geneva, 2-13 May 1988. Available from : https://www.who.int/ihr/polio resolution 4128en.pdf?ua=1. Accessed on 24 september 2020
- Van Wezel AL, Van Steenis G, Van der Marel P, Osterhaus AD. Inactivated poliovirus vaccine: current production methods and new developments. Rev Infect Dis 1984; 6(suppl 2):S335-340
- 9. Vashishtha VM, S Kamath. Inactivated poliovirus vaccine: current production methods and new developments Indian Pediatr 2016; 53(1):S65-69.

- 10. World Health Organisation. Polio vaccines: WHO position paper – March, 2016 Available from: https://www.who.int/ wer/2016/wer9112.pdf?ua=1. Accessed on 24 September 2020.
- 11. Platt LR, Estívariz CF, Sutter RW. Vaccine-associated paralytic poliomyelitis: a review of the epidemiology and estimation of the global burden. J Infect Dis 2014; 210 suppl 1:S380-389.
- Kohler KA, Banerjee K, Hlady WG, Andrus JK, Sutter RW. Vaccine-associated paralytic poliomyelitis in India during 1999: decreased risk despite massive use of oral polio vaccine. Bull World Health Organ 2002; 80(3):210-216.
- 13. Considerations for the timing of a single dose of IPV in the routine immunization schedule. Available from:http://www.who.int/immunization/sage/meetings/2013/november/1_Sutter_IPV_age_tech_background_14_October_2013_final.pdf, accessed February 2016.
- Jenkins HE, Aylward RB, Gasasira A, Donnelly CA, Mwanza M, Corander J, et al. Implications of a circulating vaccine-derived poliovirus in Nigeria for polio eradication. N Eng J Med 2010; 362:2360-2369.
- Bandyopadhyay AS, Garon J, Seib K, Orenstein WA. Polio vaccination: past, present and future. Future Microbiol 2015; 10:791-808.
- Bar-On ES, Goldberg E, Hellmann S, Leibovici L. Combined DTP-HBV-HIB vaccine versus separately administered DTP-HBV and HIB vaccines for primary prevention of diphtheria, tetanus, pertussis, hepatitis B and Haemophilus influenzae B (HIB). Available from Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2012 Apr 18; (4):CD005530. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD005530.pub3. PMID: 22513932.
- McBean AM, Thoms ML, Albrecht P, Cuthie JC, Bernier R. Serologic response to oral polio vaccine and enhanced potency inactivated polio vaccines. Am J Epidemiol 1988; 128:615-628.
- Reporting and classification of vaccine derived polioviruses. Available at http://www.polioeradication.org/ Portals/0/ Document/Resources/VDPV_Reporting Classification.pdf, accessed February 2016.
- Patriarca PA. Factors affecting the immunogenicity of OPV in developing countries: a review. Rev Infect Dis 1991; 13(5):926-939.
- 20. Estívariz CF, Jafari H, Sutter RW, John TJ, Jain V, Agarwal A, et al. Immunogenicity of poliovirus vaccines administered at age 6-9 months in Moradabad District, India: A randomized controlled phase 3 trial. Lancet Infect Dis 2012; 12:128-135.
- 21. John TJ. Immunisation against polioviruses in developing countries. Rev Med Virol 1993; 3:149-160.
- 22. De-Xiang D, Hu Xi-min, Liu Wan-jun, Li Jin-shen, Jin Yu-cai, Tan Shun-ge, et al. Immunization of neonates

with trivalent oral poliomyelitis vaccine (Sabin). Bull World Health Organ 1986; 64(6):853-860.

- John TJ, Jain H, Ravishankar K, Amaresh A, Verma H, Deshpande J, et al. Monovalent type 1 oral poliovirus vaccine among infants in India: report of two randomized double-blind controlled clinical trials. Vaccine 2011; 29(34):5793-5801.
- Vidor E. Poliovirus vaccine-inactivated. In: Plotkin SA, Offit PA, Orenstein WA Edward KM editors. Plotkin's vaccines. 7th Edn. Philadelphia: Elsevier; 2018; pp841-865.
- 25. Iqbal S, Shi J, Seib K, Lewis P, Moro PL, Woo EJ, et al. Preparation for global introduction of inactivated poliovirus vaccine: safety evidence from the US Vaccine Adverse Event Reporting System, 2000-12. Lancet Infect Dis 2015; 15(10):1175-1182.
- 26. Simoes EF, Padmini B, Steinhoff MC, Jadhav M, John TJ. Antibody response of infants to two doses of inactivated poliovirus vaccine of enhanced potency. Am J Dis Child 1985; 139:977-980.
- Resik S, Tejeda A, Lago PM, Diaz M, Carmenates A, Sarmiento L, et al. Randomized controlled clinical trial of fractional doses of inactivated poliovirus vaccine administered intradermally by needle-free device in Cuba. J Infect Dis 2010; 201:1344-1352.
- Carlsson RM, Claesson BA, Fagerlund E, Knutsson N, Lundin C. Antibody persistence in 5 year-old children who received a pentavalent vaccine in infancy. Pediatr Infect Dis J 2002; 21:535-541.
- 29. Dayan GH, Thorley M, Yamamura Y, Rodríguez N, McLaughlin S, Torres LM, et al. Serologic response to inactivated polio vaccine: a randomized clinical trial comparing 2 vaccination schedules in Puerto Rico. J Infect Dis 2007; 195:12-20.
- World Health Organisation. WHO position paper on Polio vaccines March 2016, Available from https://www.who.int/ immunization/policy/position_papers/polio/en/ Accessed on 30 September 2020.
- Garon J, Orenstein W, John TJ. The Need and Potential of Inactivated Poliovirus Vaccine. Indian Pediatr 2016; 53 Suppl 1:S2-S6.
- Vidor E. Poliovirus vaccine-inactivated. In: Plotkin SA, Orenstein WA, Offit PA, eds. Vaccines 6th Edn). Philadelphia: Elsevier/Saunders; 2013; pp573-597.
- Hird TR, Grassly NC. Systematic review of mucosal immunity induced by oral and inactivated poliovirus vaccines against virus shedding following oral poliovirus challenge. PLoSPathog 2012; 8:e1002599.
- 34. Global Polio Eradication Initiative. Polio Eradication & Endgame Strategic Plan 2013-2018. Available from: http:/ /www.polioeradication.org/Portals/0/Document/ Resources/StrategyWork/PEESP_EN_US.pdf. Accessed April 24, 2016. .

- 35. John TJ. Understanding the scientific basis of preventing polio by immunization. Pioneering contributions from India. Proc Indian Natn Sci Acad 2003; B69:393-422.
- Estivariz CF, Pallansch MA, Anand A, Wassilak SG, Sutter RW, Wenger JD, et al. Poliovirus vaccination options for achieving eradication and securing the endgame. Curr Opin Virol 2013; 3:309-315.
- Patel M, Zipursky S, Orenstein W, Garon J, Zaffran M. Polio endgame: the global introduction of inactivated polio vaccine. Expert Rev Vaccines 2015; 14:749-762.
- 38. Anand A, Zaman K, Estívariz CF, Yunus M, Gary HE, Weldon WC, et al. Early priming with inactivated poliovirus vaccine (IPV) and intradermal fractional dose IPV administered by a microneedle device: A randomized controlled trial. Vaccine 2015; 33(48):6816-6822.
- Resik S, Tejeda A, Sutter RW, Diaz M, Sarmiento L, Alemani N, et al. Priming after a fractional dose of inactivated poliovirus vaccine. N Engl J Med 2013; 368:416-424.
- 40. Global Polio Eradication Initiative. News Stories ! The Polio Endgame Strategy 2019-2023. Available from: https://polioeradication.org/news-post/the-polio-endgamestrategy-2019-2023/Accessed on 30 September 2020.
- 41. Kasi SG, Shivananda S, Marathe S, Chatterjee K, Agarwalla S, Dhir S, et al. Indian Academy of Pediatrics (IAP) Advisory Committee on Vaccines and Immunization Practices (ACVIP) Recommended Immunization Schedule (2020) and Update on Immunization for Children Aged 0 Through 18 Years. Indian Pediatrics November 29, 2020 (E-Pub Ahead Of Print).
- Vidor E. Polio vaccines Inactivated. In : Plotkin SA, Offit PA, Orenstein WA, Edwards KM (eds). Plotkin's Vaccines. 7th edn. Philadelphia: Elsevier; 2018; pp841-865.
- 43. Rennels MB. Need for polio boosters after age two years. Vaccine 2009; 27:179-180.
- 44. National health portal Universal immunization programme; Available from https://www.nhp.gov.in/universal immunisation-programme. Accessed on 30 September, 2020.
- 45. World Health Organisation. IPV Introduction, OPV Withdrawal and Routine Immunization Strengthening. Available from: http://www.who.int/immunization/ diseases/poliomyelitis/endgame_objective2/en/. Accessed on September 14, 2015.

ROTAVIRUS VACCINATION

*Viswanathan MS

Abstract: Acute gastroenteritis is one of the leading causes of death in under 5 age group globally. Rotavirus is the most common pathogen causing acute gastroenteritis in children. Rotavirus vaccination has reduced the mortality rate both in low and high income countries. Various high efficacy vaccines are now available. Two indigenously manufactured Indian vaccines are now used in National Immunization Schedule of India. All the currently available vaccines are given orally and safe to use.

Keywords: Gastroenteritis, Rotavirus, Rotavirus vaccine.

Points to Remember

- Rotavirus vaccines have high efficacy in preventing severe RVGE and rotavirus gastroenteritis associated hospitalizations.
- The current generation of rotavirus vaccines are quite safe.
- It is important to give the first dose at 6 weeks to ensure optimum protection against severe rotavirus gastroenteritis (RVGE) in the vulnerable early infancy period.
- Indigenously manufactured two low cost effective vaccines are available under Universal Immunisation Programme in India.
- Intussusception following rotavirus vaccines is rare. Prospective surveillance has not revealed any increased risk for intussusception in the post-vaccine period, but the surveillance continues.
- It is important to monitor for antigenic/genetic modifications in novel circulating rotavirus strains for which the available rotavirus vaccines may not be effective and for this continued surveillance is necessary.

References

- 1. GBD Diarrheal Diseases Collaborators. Estimates of global, regional, and national morbidity, mortality, and etiologies of diarrheal diseases: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2015. Lancet Infect Dis 2017; 17(9):909-948.
- Parashar UD, Hummelman EG, Breeze JS, Miller MA, Glass RI. Global illness and deaths caused by rotavirus disease in children. Emerg Infect Dis 2003; 9:565-572.
- 3. Kotloff KL, Nataro JP, Blackwelder WC, Nasrin D, Farag TH, Panchalingam S, et al. Burden and aetiology of diarrhoeal disease in infants and young children in developing countries. The Global Enteric Multicenter Study (GEMS): a prospective, case-control study. Lancet 2013; 382: 209-22.
- 4. Malik A, Haldar P, Ray A, Shet A, Kapuria B, Bhadana S, et al. Introducing rotavirus vaccine in the Universal Immunization Programme in India: From evidence to policy to implementation. Vaccine 2019; 37:5817-5824.

 * Senior Consultant Pediatric Gastroenterologist Interventional Endoscopist and Pediatric Liver Transplant Physician, Apollo Children's Hospital, Chennai.
email: vichums@rediffmail.com Indian Journal of Practical Pediatrics

- John J, Sarkar R, Muliyil J, Bhandari N, Bhan MK, Kang G. Rotavirus gastroenteritis in India, 2011-2013: Revised estimates of disease burden and potential impact of vaccines. Vaccine 2014; 32S:A5-9.
- 6. Santos N, Hoshino Y. Global distribution of rotavirus serotypes/genotypes and its implication for the development and implementation of an effective rotavirus vaccine. Rev Med Virol 2005; 15:29-56.
- Matthijnssens J, Van Ranst M. Genotype constellation and evolution of group A rotaviruses infecting humans. Curr Opin Virol 2012; 2(4):426-33.
- Velazquez FR, Matson DO, Calva JJ, Guerrero L, Morrow AL, Carter-Campbell S, et al. Rotavirus infection in infants as protection against subsequent infections. N Engl J Med 1996; 335:1022-1028.
- Gladstone BP, Ramani S, Mukhopadhya I, Muliyil J, Sarkar R, Rehman AM, et al. Protective Effect of Natural Rotavirus Infection in an Indian Birth Cohort. N Engl J Med 2011; 365:337-346.
- Aliabadi N, Antoni S, Mwenda JM, Weldegebriel G, Biey JNM, Cheikh D, et al. Global impact of rotavirus vaccine introduction on rotavirus hospitalisations among children under 5 years of age, 2008-16: findings from the Global Rotavirus Surveillance Network. Lancet Glob Health 2019; 7:E893-E903.
- Bhandari N, Rongsen-Chandola T, Bavdekar A, John J, Antony K, Taneja S, et al. Efficacy of a monovalent humanbovine (116E) rotavirus vaccine in Indian infants: A randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Lancet 2014; 383:2136-2143.
- Bines JE, At Thobari J, Satria CD, Handley A, Watts E, Cowley D, et al. Human Neonatal Rotavirus Vaccine (RV3BB) to Target Rotavirus from Birth. N Engl J Med 2018; 378(8):719-730.
- Jonesteller CL, Burnett E, Yen C, Tate JE, Parashar UD. Effectiveness of Rotavirus Vaccination: A Systematic Review of the First Decade of Global Postlicensure Data, 2006-2016. Clin Infect Dis 2017; 65(5):840-850.
- Vesikari T, Matson DO, Dennehy P, Van Damme P, Santosham M, Rodriguez Z, et al. Safety and efficacy of a pentavalent human-bovine (WC3) reassortant rotavirus vaccine. Rotavirus Efficacy and Safety Trial (REST) Study Team. N Engl J Med 2006; 354(1):23-33.
- Soares-Weiser K, Bergman H, Henschke N, Pitan F, Cunliffe N. Vaccines for preventing rotavirus diarrhoea: vaccines in use. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2019; 3:CD008521. Epub 2019 Mar 25.
- 16. Kulkarni PS, Desai S, Tewari T, Kawade A, Goyal N, Garg BS, et al. A randomized Phase III clinical trial to assess the efficacy of a bovine-human reassortant pentavalent rotavirus vaccine in Indian infants. Vaccine 2017; 35(45):6228-6237.

- World Health Organization. Rotavirus vaccine. Position Paper 2013. Wkly Epidemiol Rec 2013; 88(5): 49-64.
- Global vaccine safety. Global Advisory Committee on Vaccine Safety, 6-7 December 2017. Available from http://www.who.int/vaccine_safety/committee/reports/Dec 2017.
- Das MK, Arora NK, Gupta B, Sharan A, Aggarwal MK, Haldar P, et al. Prospective surveillance for intussusception in Indian children aged under 2 years at nineteen tertiary care hospitals. The INCLEN Intussusception Surveillance Network Study Group. BMC Pediatr 2020; 20:413.
- 20. Operational guidelines. Introduction of Rotavirus vaccine in Universal immunization program in India. Immunization division, Ministry of Health and Family welfare, Government of India. December 2016.
- 21. Phua KB, Lim FS, Lau YL, Nelson EAS, Huang LM, Quak SH, Lee BW, et al. Rotavirus vaccine RIX4414 efficacy sustained during the third year of life: a randomized clinical trial in an Asian population. Vaccine. 2012; 30:4552-4557.
- Kasi SG. Rotavirus Vaccines. In: Advisory Committee on Vaccines and Immunization Practices, Indian Academy of Pediatrics. IAP Guidebook on Immunization 2018-2019. Balasubramanian S, Shashtri DD, Shah AK, Pallab Chatterjee, Harish Pemde, Shivananda S, Vijaya Kumar Guduru (eds), 3rd Edn, Jaypee Brothers Medical Publishers, New Delhi, 2020; pp207-226.

CENTRAL NERVOUS SYSTEM VACCINES

* Aniruddha Ghosh ** Ritabrata Kundu

Abstract: Vaccines preventing acute central nervous system infections are absolutely essential, because of the high mortality and morbidity associated with these infections. In many viral and bacterial infections, such as pneumococcus, Hemophilus influenzae, mumps, measles and varicella, central nervous system is involved. In this article three important vaccines such as Meningococcal vaccine, Japanese Encephalitis vaccine and Rabies vaccine are covered. Among these, rabies vaccine is also used both as pre and post exposure vaccine.

Keywords: *Meningococcal vaccine, Japanese encephalitis vaccine, Antirabies vaccine.*

Points to Remember

- Many bacterial or viral infections can lead to CNS infections or complications related to CNS.
- JE disease carries a high risk of mortality of around 30% and 30% to 40% of survivors suffer from long term neurological sequelae and morbidity, hence JE vaccination is essential for children and adolescents living in endemic areas.
- Because of the intense vaccination, strategies currently the incidence JE has been drastically reduced in the endemic states of India.
- Meningococcal vaccine has not been placed in the list of routine immunization. But is being used for specific purposes like travelling abroad.
- Antirabies vaccine has been used both as pre and post exposure vaccine. Site of vaccination is important and it is given in deltoid region as well as in the lateral aspect of thgh. It should never be given in the gluteal region.
- In class III exposure, rabies immunoglobulin or monoclonal antibody has to be given in addition to antirabies vaccine.
- Antirabies vaccine as ID injections required to be given only by trained personnel, in the deltoid, anterolateral thigh or suprascapular regions

- Leibovitch EC, Jacobson S. Vaccinations for neuroinfectious disease: A global health priority. Neurotherapeutics 2016; 13(3):562-570.
- Tiwari S, Singh RK, Tiwari R, Dhole TN. Japanese encephalitis: A review of the Indian perspective. Braz J Infect Dis 2012; 16:564-573.
- Tarantola A. Four thousand years of concepts relating to rabies in animals and humans, its prevention and its cure. Trop Med Infect Dis 2017; 2(2):5.
- Janowski AB, Hunstad DA. Viral meningoencephalitis. In: Kliegman RM, Geme III JW, Blum NJ, Shah SS, et al. Nelson Textbook of Pediatrics, 21st edn. Philadelphia: Elsevier; 2019; pp3232-3234.

^{*} Assistant Professor,

^{**} Professor, Department of Pediatrics, Institute of Child Health, Kolkata. email: rkundu22@gmail.com

Indian Journal of Practical Pediatrics

- Immunization Division Department of Family Welfare Ministry of Health and Family Welfare, Government of India. Control of Japanese Encephalitis. Operational Guide Japanese Encephalitis Vaccination in India. 2010; pp13-15. Available from: (https://nvbdcp.gov.in/Doc/JE-AES-Prevention-Control(NPPCJA).pdf Accessed 12 Oct, 2020)
- 6. World Health Organization. Japanese Encephalitis Vaccines: WHO position paper February 2015-Recommendations. Vaccine 2016; 34:302-303.
- Bista MB, Banerjee MK, Shin SH, Tandan JB, Kim MH, Sohn YM, et al. Efficacy of single-dose SA 14-14-2 vaccine against Japanese encephalitis: a case control study. Lancet 2001; 358:791-795.
- 8. American Academy of Pediatrics. Meningococcal Infections. In: Pickering LK, Baker CJ, Kimberlin DW, Long SS (Eds). Red Book: 2012 Report of the Committee on infectious Diseases. Elk Grove Village, IL: American Academy of Pediatrics; 2012; pp500-509.
- CDC. VPD surveillance manual, MacNeil J, Patton M. Chapter 8: Meningococcal Disease. [online] Available from: https://www.cdc.gov/vaccines/pubs/surv-manual/ chpt08-mening. pdf Last accessed on 16 September, 2020.
- Mani R, Pradhan S, Nagarathna S, Wasiulla R, Chandramuki A. Bacteriological profile of community acquired acute bacterial meningitis: a ten-year retrospective study in a tertiary neurocare centre in South India. Indian J Med Microbiol 2007; 25(2):108-114.

- Central Bureau of Health Intelligence. 2016. National Health Profile, India 2012-2016. Available from: www.cbhidghs.nic.in Last accessed on 16th September, 2020.
- 12. World Health Organization (WHO). Global Advisory Committee on Vaccine Safety, 9-10 June 2005. Wkly Epidemiol Rec 2005; 80:242-243.
- Balasubramanian S, Shah A, Pemde HK, Chatterjee P, Shivananda S, Guduru V, et al. Indian Academy of Pediatrics (IAP) Advisory Committee on Vaccines and Immunization Practices (ACVIP) Recommended Immunization Schedule (2018-19) and Update on Immunization for Children Aged 0 Through 18 Years. Indian Pediatr 2018; 55(12):1066-1074.
- World Health Organization. Rabies vaccines: WHO Position Paper, April 2018 Recommendations. Vaccine 2018; 36:5500-5503.
- Ministry of Health and Family Welfare. Government of India. National Guidelines for Rabies Prophylaxis, 2019. National Rabies Control Programme. Available from: https://www.nhp.gov.in/disease/neurological/rabies accessed 13 October 2020.
- Rupprecht CE, Briggs D, Brown CM, Franka R, Katz SL, Kerr HD, et al. Use of a reduced (4-dose) vaccine schedule for postexposure prophylaxis to prevent human rabies: recommendations of the advisory committee on immunization practices. MMWR Recomm Rep 2010; 59(RR-2):1-9.

COLD CHAIN - MAINTENANCE AND MONITORING

* Srinivas G Kasi

Abstract: *The cold chain, also known as the immunization* supply chain, is the lifeline of any immunization program. It is a system of storing and transporting vaccine at the recommended temperature range from the point of manufacture to point of use. The main components are personnel, equipment and protocols. The cold chain equipment in use are the domestic refrigerators, ice-lined refrigerators and the purpose-built refrigerators. Temperature monitoring devices include the vaccine vial monitors, thermometers, data loggers and freeze indicators. Passive storage devices include vaccine carriers and cold boxes. Vaccines should be stored in a recommended manner for optimal storage and maintenance of the recommended temperature range. New technologies and innovations are being harnessed to improve the performance of the cold chain system.

Keywords: Vaccine, Cold chain.

* Consultant Pediatrician, Convener, ACVIP 2020-21 email: sgkasi@gmail.com

Points to Remember

- Cold chain is a system of storing and transporting vaccine at the recommended temperature range from the point of manufacture to point of use.
- The main components of the cold chain are personnel, equipment and protocols.
- The cold chain equipment used for storing and transporting vaccines may be active or passive systems. Active system refrigerators operate on electricity obtained from a power grid and off-grid using either LPG, kerosene or solar power. Passive systems consist of cold boxes and vaccine carriers, involving no active refrigeration mechanism.
- Vaccine storage in the refrigerators should be based on thermolability of the vaccines and adequate knowledge of temperature zones within the device.
- Temperature monitoring devices include the vaccine vial monitors, thermometers, data loggers and freeze indicators.
- A 'cold chain breach' is said to have occurred if vaccine storage temperatures are beyond the recommended range of +2°C to +8°C and an action plan should be made for such eventualities.

- 1. WHO. Immunization supply chain and logistics. Available at https://www.who.int/immunization programmes_ systems/supply_chain/en/. Accessed on 28 September, 2020.
- Centre for Disease Control. Vaccine Storage and Handling Tool kit. https://www.cdc.gov/vaccines/hcp/admin/storage/ toolkit/index.html. Accessed on 28 September, 2020.
- Galazka A, Milstien J, Zaffran M. Thermostability of vaccines. WHO/GPV/98.07. Available at http://www.who. ch/gpv-documents/. Accessed on 28 September, 2020.
- WHO. Immunization in practice module 2: the vaccine cold chain. Geneva: WHO; 2014. Document no. WHO/ IVB/04.06. Available from: http://www.who. int/ immunization/documents/iip2014mod2aug4.docx. Accessed on 30 September, 2020.

Indian Journal of Practical Pediatrics

- Inclen trust. In-depth analysis of cold chain, vaccine supply and logistics management for routine immunization in three Indian states: An INCLEN program evaluation network study. Available at http://inclentrust.org/inclen/wp-content/ uploads/Cold-Chain-Full-Report.pdf. Accessed on 2 October, 2020.
- Australian Government. Dept of Health.. National vaccine storage guidelines. Strive for 5. 3rd edn. Available at https:/ /www.health.gov.au/sites/default/files/documents/2020/04/ national-vaccine-storage-guidelines-strive-for-5.pdf. Accessed on 30 September, 2020.
- Shastri D. Vaccine storage and handling. In: Advisory Committee on Vaccines and Immunization Practices, Indian Academy of Pediatrics. IAP Guidebook on Immunization 2018-2019. Balasubramanian S, Shashtri DD, Shah AK, Pallab Chatterjee, Harish Pemde, Shivananda S, Vijaya Kumar Guduru (eds), 3rd Edn, Jaypee Brothers Medical Publishers, New Delhi, 2020; pp50-68.
- WHO. Module 3. The cold chain. WHO. Available at https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/64982/ WHO_EPI_TRAM_98.03.pdf?sequence=3. Accessed on 2 October, 2020.
- 9. Ministry of Health & Family Welfare, Government of India. Handbook for vaccine & cold chain handlers. New Delhi, 2016, UNICEF, WHO. Accessed from: https:// www.technet-21.org/media/com_resources/trl/2244/ multi_upload/Unicef_Cold%20Chain%20 Handlers%202016.pdf.
- 10. World health organization. Controlled temperature chain. Available at https://www.who.int/immunization/ programmes_systems/supply_chain/ctc/en/. Accessed on 10 October, 2020.
- 11. Vikaspedia.. eVIN project. Available at https:// vikaspedia.in/health/health-care-innovations/healthsystem-strengthening-1/evin-project-of-health-ministry. Accessed on 10 October, 2020.
- 12. Quinn FJ. New cold chain solutions meet regulatory, shipper requirements. Pharm Commerce 2014; 9(2): 24-25.
- 13. WHO. PQS target product profile: enhanced mainspowered refrigerators or combined mains-powered refrigerator and vaccine freezer. Geneva: WHO; 2015. Report no. WHO/PQS/E003/TPP 04.1. Available from: http://apps.who.int/immunization_standards/vaccine_ quality/pqs_catalogue/catdocumentation. aspx?id_cat=17. Accessed on 10/10/2020.
- 14. PATH. Investigation of Phase-Change Materials for Vaccine Cold Chain Equipment. Seattle: PATH; 2016. Available from https://path.azureedge.net/media/ documents/DT_pcm_summary_rpt1.pdf. Accessed on 10 October, 2020.

OVERVIEW OF VPD SURVEILLANCE IN INDIA

* Bhaskar Shenoy

Abstract: Disease surveillance is an important component of public health programs. Vaccine preventable disease surveillance consists of collection of data on vaccine preventable diseases that is utilized for focused interventions for control, elimination or eradication of the disease under surveillance. The key objectives of efficient surveillance system are to assess the burden of a disease in the community, monitor the progress of interventions for disease reduction, assess the impact on disease epidemiology and early detection of outbreaks to implement appropriate control measures. In India, the main vaccine preventable diseases under surveillance are polio, measles, rubella, diphtheria, pertussis and neonatal tetanus. All health facilities including government, NGOs, private clinics, hospitals and laboratories should notify all cases under surveillance including tuberculosis to local health authorities every month. Government of India implements all these programs in coordination with World Health Organization and other partners in immunization.

Keywords: Vaccine preventable diseases, Surveillance, Children.

 * Head, Department of Pediatrics and Chief, Division of Pediatric Infectious Diseases, Manipal Hospitals, Bangalore.
email: bshenoy@gmail.com

Points to Remember

- VPD surveillance is an important platform for collection of data on incidence and prevalence of vaccine preventable diseases.
- This data is utilized for focused actions and interventions leading to control /eradication of infectious diseases.
- It measures impact and quality of immunization programs and generates evidences for new vaccine introduction.
- Multiple surveillance systems are operational in India.
- All health care workers should regularly report VPDs and contribute to eradication of infectious diseases.

- World Health Organization. WHO health topics: Public health surveillance. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014. Available from http://www.who.int/topics/public_ health_surveillance/en/). Last accessed on 30 September, 2020.
- World Health Organization. Setting priorities in communicable disease surveillance. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2006. Available from: http://www.who.int/ csr/resources/publications/surveillance/WHO_CDS_ EPR_LYO_2006_3.pdf?ua=1). Last accessed on 30 September 2020.
- World health organization. Surveillance for vaccine preventable disease. Available from: https://www.who.int/ immunisation/monitoring_surveillance/burden/vpd/ WHO_Surveillance Vaccine Preventable_01_Overview_ R2.pdf. Accessed on 30 September 2020.
- Vashi MD, Pardeshi VR. Vaccine preventable Diseases Surveillance. In: Vashishtha VM (ed) IAP Textbook of Vaccines, 2ndedn, New Delhi, Jaypee Brothers Medical Publishers, 2020; pp64-70.
- Mulders M, Serhan F, Goodson J, Icenogle J, Johnson B, Rota P. Expansion of Surveillance for Vaccine-preventable Diseases: Building on the Global Polio Laboratory Network and the Global Measles and Rubella Laboratory Network Platforms. J Infect Dis 2017; 216 (suppl_1):S324-S330.

- Tate JE, Haynes A, Payne DC, Cortese MM, Lopman BA, Patel MM, et al. Trends in national rotavirus activity before and after introduction of rotavirus vaccine in to the national immunization program in the United States, 2000 to2012. Ped Infect Dis J 2013; 32(7):741-744. doi:10.1097/INF. 0b013e31828d639c.
- Von Gottberg A, de Gouveia L, Tempia S, Quan V, Meiring S, von Mollendorf C. Effects of vaccination on invasive pneumococcal disease in South Africa. N Engl J Med 2014; 371(20): 1889,1899. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1 401914NEJM. 2014.
- 8. World Health Organization. Frame work for verifying elimination of measles and rubella. Wkly Epidemiol Rec 2013; 88(9):89-99.
- 9. World Health Organization. Coronavirus disease (COVID-19) pandemic. Available from https:// www.who.int/publications/i/item/who-2019-nCoVsurveillance guidance-2020.7. Last accessed on 25 November, 2020.
- Strassburg MA. Field Epidemiology, 2nd edition. Emerg Infect Dis. 2003 Feb;9(2):280. doi:10.3201/eid0902. 020697. PMCID: PMC2901956.
- 11. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Principles of epidemiology in public health practice, third edition: an introduction to applied epidemiology and biostatistics. Atlanta, USA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention;2011. Availablefrom:https://www.cdc.gov/ ophss/csels/dsepd/ss1978/index.html. Last accessed on 30 September, 2020.
- Shastri DD, Pemde HK .VPD surveillance and IDSURV. In: Advisory Committee on Vaccines and Immunization Practices, Indian Academy of Pediatrics. IAP Guidebook on Immunization 2018-2019. Balasubramanian S, Shashtri DD, Shah AK, Pallab Chatterjee, Harish Pemde, Shivananda S, Vijaya Kumar Guduru (eds), 3rd Edn, Jaypee Brothers Medical Publishers, New Delhi, 2020; pp35-38.
- National Guidelines on diagnosis and treatment of Pediatric Tuberculosis Available from http://www.tbcindia.nic.in/ WriteReadData/1892s/3175192227 Pediatric%20 guidelines_New.pdf. Last accessed on 30 September, 2020.
- 14. Central TB Division Ministry of Health and Family Welfare. India TB report 2020. Available from https://tbcindia.gov.in/showfile.php?lid=3544. Last accessed on 30 September, 2020.
- Erondu NA, Ferland L, Haile BH, Abimbola T. A systematic review of vaccine preventable disease surveillance cost studies. Vaccine 2019 Apr 17; 37(17): 2311-2321. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2019.02.026. Epub 2019 Mar 19. PMID: 30902482; PMCID: PMC6501781.

DRUG PROFILE

ORAL IRON PREPARATIONS FOR NEONATES AND CHILDREN

* Jeeson C Unni ** Ranjit Baby Joseph

Abstract: Iron deficiency anemia (IDA) is one of the most common public health concerns globally, more so in developing countries like India. Iron deficiency in pregnancy, infancy and early childhood results in health and neurodevelopmental problems in the first 1000 days of life. Oral iron supplementation is preferred for prevention and treatment of iron deficiency anemia. This article is a review of the various oral iron preparations available in the market.

Keywords: Iron deficiency, Anemia, Children, Ferrous, Ferric.

 * Editor-in-Chief, IAP Drug Formulary, Senior Lead Consultant in Pediatrics, Aster Medcity, Kochi.

email: jeeson1955@gmail.com

** Senior Specialist in Pediatrics, Aster Medcity, Kochi, Kerala.

Points to Remember

- Iron deficiency anemia is extremely common in children and is of great public health importance.
- Prevention, early identification and treatment of iron deficiency is essential for normal neurodevelopment.
- Ferrous formulations are preferred for oral iron supplementation.
- Prudent selection of appropriate formulation and awareness of elemental iron provided in each, help to ensure correct dosing.

- Kotecha PV. Nutritional anemia in young children with focus on Asia and India. Indian J Community Med 2011; 36(1):8-16. doi:10.4103/0970-0218.80786.
- 2. DeMayer EM, Dallmen P, Gurney JM, Hallberg L, Sood SK, Srikantia SG. Prevention of iron deficiency anaemia. In: Preventing and Controlling Iron Deficiency Anaemia through Primary Health Care. Geneva, World Health Organisation 1989;pp 34-42.
- WHO, UNICEF, UNU. Iron deficiency anaemia: assessment, prevention and control, a guide for programme managers. Geneva, World Health Organization, 2001. Available at http://www.who.int/nutrition/publications/ micronutrients/anaemia_iron_deficiency/WHO_NHD_ 01.3/en/index.html. Accessed on 7 November, 2020.
- 4. Nagpal J, Choudhury P. Iron Formulations in Pediatric Practice. Indian Pediatr. 2004; 41 (8): 807-815
- Aggett PJ. Iron. In: Erdman JW, Macdonald IA, Zeisel SH, eds. Present Knowledge in Nutrition. 10th edn. Washington, DC: Wiley-Blackwell; 2012:pp506-520.
- Institute of Medicine. Food and Nutrition Board. Dietary Reference Intakes for Vitamin A, Vitamin K, Arsenic, Boron, Chromium, Copper, Iodine, Iron, Manganese, Molybdenum, Nickel, Silicon, Vanadium and Zinc: A report of the Panel on Micronutrients. Washington, DC: National Academy Press; 2001.
- Baker RD, Greer FR. Diagnosis and prevention of iron deficiency and iron-deficiency anemia in infants and young children (0-3 years of age). Pediatrics 2010; 126:1040-1050.
- 8. Hurrell R, Egli I. Iron bioavailability and dietary reference values. Am J Clin Nutr 2010; 91:1461S-1467S.

- National Institute of Nutrition. Dietary Guidelines for Indians - A Manual. Available from nin.res.in/downloads/ Dietary Guidelines for NIN website. Accessed on 12 November, 2020.
- Kaushansky K, Kipps TJ. Hematopoietic agents. In: Brunton LL, Lazo JS, Parker KL, editors. Goodman and Gilman's The pharmacological basis of therapeutics. 11th edn. New York: McGraw-Hill; 2006; pp1433-88
- 11. Karelia BN, Buch JG. Analysis of hematinic formulations available in the Indian market. J PharmacolPharmacother. 2012; 3(1):35-38. doi:10.4103/0976-500X.92504.
- Shah A. Iron deficiency anemia-Part III. Indian J Med Sci. 2004; 58(5):214-216.
- Rimon E, Kagansky N, Kagansky M, Mechnick L, Mashiah T, Namir M, et al. Are we giving too much iron? Low-dose iron therapy is effective in octogenarians. Am J Med 2005; 118:1142-1147.
- Joint Formulary Committee. British National Formulary for children. London: BMJ Group and Pharmaceutical press, 2013-2014; pp443-446
- Hallberg L, Ryttinger L, Solvell L. Side Effects of oral iron therapy. A double blind study of different iron compounds in tablet form. Acta Med Scand Suppl 1966; 459: 3-10.
- Andrews NC. Disorders of Iron Metabolism and Sideroblastic Anemia. In: Nathan DG, Ginsburg D, Orkin SH, Look AT. Nathan and Oski's Hematology of Infancy and Childhood. Philadelphia: WB Saunders; 2003; pp 455-497.
- Santiago P. Ferrous versus Ferric Oral Iron Formulations for the Treatment of Iron Deficiency: A Clinical Overview. Scientific World Journal 2012; 846824. doi: 10.1100/ 2012/846824.
- Fidler MC, Walczyk T, Davidsson L, Zeder C, Sakaguchi N, Juneja LR, et al. A micronised, dispersible ferric pyrophosphate with high relative bioavailability in man. Br J Nutr 2004; 91(1):107-112. [PubMed:1474 8943]
- Hussain U, Zia K, Iqbal R, Saeed M, Ashraf N. Efficacy of a Novel Food Supplement (Ferfer®) Containing Microencapsulated Iron in Liposomal Form in Female Iron Deficiency Anemia. Cureus2019, 11(5): e4603.DOI: 10.7759/cureus.4603
- 20. Brilli E, Romano A, Fabiano A, Zambito Y, Di Raimondo F, Tarantino G. Sucrosomial technology is able to promote ferric iron absorption: pre-clinical and clinical evidences. Blood 2016;128(22):3618.
- 21. Pineda O, Ashmead HD. Effectiveness of treatment of iron-deficiency anemia in infants and young children with ferrous bis-glycinate chelate. Nutrition 2001; 17: 381-384.
- 22. Borbolla JR, Cicero RE, Dibildox MM, Sotres DR, Gutierrez RG. Iron polymaltose complex vs. iron sulphate in the treatment of iron deficiency in infants. Rev Mex Pediatr 2000; 67: 63-67.

- 24. Nielsen P, Gubbe EE, Fischer R, Heinrich HC.
- 24. Nielsen P, Gubbe EE, Fischer K, Heinrich HC. Bioavailability of iron from ferric polymaltose in humans. Drug Research1994; 44: 743-748.
- 25. Department of Health and Human Sciences Food and Drug Administration. Iron-containing supplements and drugs: label warning statements and unit-dose packing requirements.Final rule. Federal Register 21CFR parts 101,111 and 310., 1997; 62(10):p2218.
- 26. Gordeuk VR, Brittenham GM, McLaren CE, Hughes MA, Keating LJ. Carbonyl iron therapy for iron deficiency anemia. Blood 1996; 67 (3): 745-752.
- 27. Choudhury P. Iron deficiency anemia. In: Lokeshwar MR, Shah NK, Agarwal B, Sachdev A, editors. IAP Speciality Series on Pediatric Hematology and Oncology. Mumbai: Indian Academy of Pediatrics, 2006; pp 28-35.
- Andrews NC. Disorders of Iron Metabolism and Sideroblastic Anemia. In: Nathan DG, Ginsburg D, Orkin SH, Look AT. Nathan and Oski's Hematology of Infancy and Childhood. Philadelphia: WB Saunders; 2003; pp 455-497.
- 29. Wang M. Iron Deficiency and Other Types of Anemia in Infants and Children. Am Fam Physician 2016; 93(4):270-278.
- 30. Karelia BN, Buch JG. Analysis of hematinic formulations available in the Indian market. J Pharmacol Pharmacother 2012; 3(1):35-38.

DERMATOLOGY

TOPICAL CORTICOSTEROIDS IN CHILDREN - AN OVERVIEW

* Vijayabhaskar C * Madhu R

Abstract: Topical corticosteroids are extensively used in steroid responsive pediatric dermatoses by virtue of antiinflammatory, antiproliferative and immunosuppressive effects. They are classified into various groups depending on the potency of the molecule. In pediatric age group least potent to mid potent topical corticosteroids are used depending on the age and site. The quantity, duration of application, vehicle and concentration of the molecule determine the outcome of the disease and prevention or reduction of the adverse effects. Vehicles in different forms are used for different anatomical sites. In chronic conditions, when steroids are to be used for longer period of time one has to judiciously taper the potency of the corticosteroid molecule, reduce the frequency of application or change to non-steroidal formulation in order to reduce the adverse effects. There is a need to address the issue of corticosteroid phobia which is quite often observed among physicians and parents.

Keywords: Corticosteroids, Potency, Vehicle, Steroid phobia.

 * Associate Professor, Department of Dermatology, Madras Medical College, Chennai.
email: buskibuski@gmail.com

Points to Remember

- Mild and least potent topical corticosteroids are to be used for infants and mid to moderate potent steroids in children.
- Least potent steroids are safe for use in the flexural areas
- Desonide or hydrocortisone cream can be used over the face.
- Mometasone cream is to be used above two years of age.
- Creams to be used over the body and face and ointment over the thick regions like palms and soles
- Duration of application is usually for 2 weeks -4 weeks in case of least potent steroids. Then taper the potency or change to intermittent application as per clinical scenario.
- Parents and adolescent patients have to be counselled about compliance to treatment, adverse effects and steroid phobia.

- Sulzberger MB, Witten VH. The effect of topically applied compound F in selected dermatoses. J Invest Dermatol. 1952; 19:101-102.
- Coondoo A, Phiske M, Verma S, Lahiri K. Side-effects of topical steroids: A long overdue revisit. Indian Dermatol Online J 2014; 5:416-425.
- Gabros S, Nessel TA, Zito PM. Topical Corticosteroids. [Updated 2020 Sep 29]. In: StatPearls [Internet]. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing; 2020 Jan-. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK532940/ Last accessed on 10 November, 2020.
- Rathi SK, D'Souza P. Rational and ethical use of topical corticosteroids based on safety and efficacy. Indian J Dermatol 2012; 57:251-259.
- Coondoo A, Chattopadhyay C. Use and abuse of topical corticosteroids in children. Indian J Pediatr Dermatol 2014; 15:1-4.
- 6. Ference JD, Last AR. Choosing Topical Corticosteroids. Fam Physician 2009; 79:135-140.

- US Food and Drug Administration. Center for Drug Evaluation and Research. Desonate gel prescribing information. Available from: URL:https://www.accessdata. fda.gov/drugsatfda_docs/label/2014/021844s008lbl.pdf. Last accessed on 28 November, 2020.
- US Food and Drug Administration. Center for Drug Evaluation and Research. FDA drug application20 2145 by Glenmark generics. Available from: URL: https:// www.accessdata.fda.gov/drugsatfda_docs/label/2013/ 202145Orig1lbl.pdf. Last accessed on 28 November, 2020.
- 9. Fried Lander SF, Hebert AA, Allen DB. Safety of fluticasone propionate cream 0.05% for the treatment of severe and extensive atopic dermatitis in children as young as 3 months. J Am Acad Dermatol 2002; 46(3):387-393.
- US Food and Drug Administration. Center for Drug Evaluation and Research. Soltamox prescribing information. Available from:https://www.accessdata.fda. gov/drugsatfda_docs/label/2002/19625s12s13lbl.pdf. Last accessed on 2 December, 2020.
- 11. US Food and Drug Administration. Center for Drug Evaluation and Research. Mometasane furoate prescribing information. Available from: https://www.accessdata.fda. gov/drugsatfda_docs/label/2013/019543s024lbl.pdf. Last accessed on 2 December, 2020.
- 12. US Food and Drug Administration. Center for Drug Evaluation and Research. Available from:https:// www.accessdata.fda.gov/drugsatfda_docs/anda/2001/ 75733_Clobetasol%20Propionate_Prntlbl.pdf. Last accessed on 5 December, 2020.
- 13. Carlos G, Uribe P, Penas PF. Rational use of topical corticosteroids. Aust Prescr 2013; 36:158-161
- 14. Long CC, Finlay AY. The finger-tip unit: A new practical measure. Clin Exp Dermatol 1991; 16:444-447
- 15. Topical therapy and topical corticosteroids. In: Habif TP, editor. Clinical Dermatology. 5thedn. New Delhi: Mosby Elsevier Inc; 2010; pp75-90.
- 16. Nelson AA, Miller AD, Fleischer AB, Balkrishnan R, Feldman SR. How much of a topical agent should be prescribed for children of different sizes? J Dermatolog Treat 2006; 17(4): 224-228.
- Maronn ML, Bree AF, Siegfried EC, Zvulunov A, Zinman OW, Amitai DB, et al. Principles of treatment in pediatric dermatology. In: Schachner LA, Hansen RC, editors. Pediatric Dermatology. 4thedn, Vol I. China: Mosby Elsevier; 2011; pp 146-148.
- Saraswat A. Ethical Use of Topical Corticosteroids. In: Lahiri K. (eds) A Treatise on Topical Corticosteroids in Dermatology. Springer, Singapore.2018;73-79. https:// doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-4609-4_5. Last accessed on 5th December, 2020.
- 19. Devillers ACA, Oranje AP. Efficacy and safety of 'wetwrap' dressings as an intervention treatment in children with severe and/or refractory atopic dermatitis: a critical review of the literature. 2006; 154(4):579-585.

- 20. Mehta AB, Nadkarmi NJ, Patil SP, Godse KV, Gautam M, Agarwal S.Topical corticosteroids in dermatology. Indian J Dermatol Venerol Leprol 2016; 82:371-378.
- 21. Jeziorkowska R, Jedrzejowska AS, Samochocki. Topical steroid therapy in atopic dermatitis in theory and practice. Postepy Dermatol Alergol 2015; 32(3):162-166.
- 22. Saeki H, Furue M, Furukawa F, Hide M, Ohtsuki M, Katayama I, et al. Guidelines for management of atopic dermatitis. J Dermatol 2009; 36:563-577.
- 23. Abraham A, Roga G. Topical steroids damage skin. Indian J Dermatol 2014; 59(5):456-459.
- 24. Saraswat A. Topical corticosteroids use in children: Adverse effects and how to minimise them. Indian J Dermatol Venereol Leprol 2010; 76:225-228.
- 25. Tiwari A, Goel M, Pal P, Gohiya P. Topical steroid induced iatrogenic cushing syndrome in the pediatric age group: Rare case report. Indian J Endocr Metab 2013;17: S257-S258.
- 26. Verma SB. Topical corticosteroids misuse in India is harmful and out of control. BMJ 2015;351:h6079 doi:10.1136/bmj.h6079.
- 27. Coondoo A, Sengupta S. Topical corticophobia among parents and caregivers of atopic children. Indian J Pediatr Dermatol 2016; 17:255-257.

GENERAL ARTICLE

APPLICATION OF FLOW CYTOMETRY IN PEDIATRIC HEMATOLOGY / ONCOLOGY

* Aruna Rajendran ** Thilagavathi V

Abstract: *Flow cytometry (FC) is a laser-based technology* which is used to detect and measure physical and chemical characteristics of a population of cells or particles. It is a tool for rapid analysis, where thousands of cells can be quickly examined and processed by a computer. It is highly useful in the study of immune dysfunction and hematological malignancies. In the last 60 years, millions of HIV infected patients in resource poor environments are living longer through therapy management guided by flow cvtometry. It is also useful in the diagnosis of many rare but benign illness like paroxysmal nocturnal hemoglobinuria. Great benefit of flow cytometry is the ability to test large number of cells in a short time. It has lot of applications in diagnostics and recently flow cytometry assays have been developed to identify parasites such as cryptosporidium and giardia. This article covers the principles of flow cytometry - Optics, Fluidics ad Dynamics, its diagnostic applications and limitations in present use.

Keywords: *Hematological malignancy, Minimal residual disease, Immune deficiency.*

- * Assistant Professor, Department of Pediatric Hematology Oncology, Institute of Child Health and Hospital for Children, Chennai & Bone Marrow Transplant Physician
- ** Senior Consultant, Hemato-Oncologist, Vasantha Subramanian Hospital, Chennai. email: drarunasasidaran@gmail.com

Points to Remember

- Flow cytometry analyses various qualitative and quantitative characteristics of a cell, such as cell size and cellular contents.
- Though the mechanism is complex, it has wide application in the diagnosis of various hematological conditions ranging from benign disorders like fetal maternal hemorrhage to malignancy and immune deficiency.
- Identification odf minimal residual diseases plays a major role in the management of children with leukemia.
- Flow cytometry also helps in identifying prognostic markers and markers for therapeutic use, such as use of rituximab in tumor cells expressing CD 20.

- 1. Woo J, Baumann A and Arguello V. Recent advancements of flow cytometry: new applications in hematology and oncology. Expert Rev Mol Diagn 2014; 14(1):67-81.
- Engel P, Boumsell L, Balderas R, Bensussan A, Gattei V, Horejsi V, et al. CD Nomenclature 2015: Human Leukocyte Differentiation Antigen Workshops as a Driving Force in Immunology. J Immunol 2015; 195:4555-4563.
- Bonilla FA, Notarangelo L. Primary Immunodeficiency Diseases. In: Nathan and Oski's Hematology of Infancy and Childhood. 8th edn. Philadelphia: Elsevier Saunders, 2015: 886-921.
- 4. Brown M, Wittwer C. Flow Cytometry: Principles and Clinical Applications in Hematology. Clinical Chemistry 2000; 46:1221-1229.
- Varma N, Naseem S. Application of Flow Cytometry in Pediatric Hematology-Oncology. Pediatr Blood Cancer 2011; 57:18-29.
- 6. de Vries E, Noordzij JG, Kuijpers TW, van Dongen JJ. Flow cytometric immunophenotyping in the diagnosis and follow-up of immunodeficient children. Eur J Pediatr 2001; 160:583-591.
- Warren JS. Primary immunodeficiency diseases. In: McClatchey KD, ed. Clinical Laboratory Medicine. 2nd ed. Philadelphia: Lippincott, Williams, and Wilkins, 2002; pp1458-1470.

Indian Journal of Practical Pediatrics

- Hengel RL, Nicholson JKA. An update on the use of flow cytometry in HIV infection and AIDS. Clin Lab Med 2001; 21:841-856.
- 9. Lamb LS. Hematopoietic cellular therapy: Implications for the flow cytometry laboratory. Hematol Oncol Clin North Am 2002;16:455-476.
- Fanhchaksai K, Manowong S, Natesirinilkul R, Sathitsamitphong L, Charoenkwan P, et al. Flow Cytometric Test with Eosin-5-Maleimide for a Diagnosis of Hereditary Spherocytosis in a Newborn. Case Reports in Hematology 2019: Article ID 5925731. (https://doi.org/ 10.1155/2019/5925731).
- 11. Davis BH, Olsen S, Bigelow NC, Chen JC. Detection of fetal red cells in fetomaternal hemorrhage using a fetal hemoglobin monoclonal antibody by flow cytometry. Transfusion 1998; 38:749-756.

ADOLESCENCE

MANAGEMENT OF ADOLESCENT SUICIDAL BEHAVIOUR

* Amitha Rao Aroor ** Preeti M Galagali

Abstract: Suicide is one of the leading causes of adolescent mortality globally and in India. Genetic susceptibility, underlying psychiatric illness and negative life events make vulnerable adolescents take this drastic step. Questions about suicidal ideation should be asked during routine HEEADSSS assessment in non-judgmental manner and those with suicidal ideation should be asked about the intent and plan and need detailed evaluation for risk stratification. In addition to screening and detailed evaluation, initial counselling should be done by the pediatrician and consultation with a mental health specialist must be arranged on an emergency basis.

Keywords: *Suicide, Adolescents, Risk stratification, Safety planning, Prevention.*

** Director and Adolescent Health Specialist, Bengaluru Adolescent Care and Counseling Centre, Bengaluru, Karnataka.

email: amithaaroor@gmail.com

Points to Remember

- Adolescence is the period with high vulnerability to various high risk behaviours. Suicide is one of the top causes of adolescent mortality in India and is the result of interplay of genetic and multiple environmental factors.
- Adolescents do not reveal suicidal thoughts unless asked and hence screening for psychosocial issues should be performed in all of them beyond the presenting complaints.
- Assessment of suicidal behavior includes current suicidal ideation, intent, plan, past attempts and assessment of risk as well as protective factors.
- Many of the adolescents exhibit one or more of the warning signs which need to be recognized by the caretakers. Any suicidal threat should be taken seriously.
- Screening tools should only supplement and not replace thorough clinical evaluation
- Management depends on the risk stratification and referral to mental health specialist is a must in all those with suicidal ideation.
- Safety planning intervention should be given to the at-risk adolescent who should be educated to use the same during crisis.
- Many suicidal attempts are preventable with adequate training of 'the gate keepers'.

- World Health Organization. Suicide in the world: Global health estimates. 2019. Available at: https://apps.who.int/ iris/handle/10665/326948. License: CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO. Accessed on:23 August 2019.
- 2. Patel V, Ramasundarahettige C, Vijayakumar L, Thakur JS, Gajalakshmi V, Gururaj G, et al. Suicide mortality in India: a nationally representative survey. Lancet 2012;379(9834):2343-2351.
- Hawton K, Williams K. Influences of the media on suicide. BMJ 2002;325(7377):1374-1375.
- 4. Cha CB, Franz PJ, Guzmán ME, Glenn CR, Kleiman EM, Nock MK. Annual Research Review: Suicide among youth

Professor in Pediatrics and Adolescent Health Specialist, A.J Institute of Medical Sciences, Mangalore, Karnataka.

- epidemiology, (potential) etiology, and treatment. Child Psychol Psychiatry 2018;59(4):460-482.

- Hawton K, Saunders KE, O'Connor RC. Self harm and suicide in adolescents. Lancet 2012; 379(9834):2373-2382.
- Taliaferro LA, Oberstar JV, Borowsky IW. Prevention of youth suicide: The role of the primary care physician. Journal of Clinical Outcomes Management2012; 19 (6):270-285.
- Shain B and AAP Committee on Adolescence. Suicide and Suicide Attempts in Adolescents. Pediatrics 2016;138(1): e20161420.
- KleinDA, Goldenring JM, Adelman WP. HEEADSSS 3.0: The psychosocial interview for adolescents updated for a new century fueled by media. Contemp Pediatr; 2014: 31(1):16-28.
- 9. Daphne J Korczak, Canadian Pediatric Society, Mental Health and Developmental Disabilities Committee. Suicidal ideation and behavior. Pediatr Child Health 2015; 20(5):257-260.
- Rudd MD, Berman AL, Joiner TE Jr, Nock MK, Silverman MM, Michael M, et al. Warning Signs for Suicide: Theory, Research, and Clinical Applications. Suicide Life Threat Behav 2006; 36(3):255-262.
- 11. Dilillo D, Mauri S, Mantegazza C, Fabiano V, Mameli C, Zuccotti GV. Suicide in pediatrics: epidemiology, risk factors, warning signs and the role of the pediatrician in detecting them. Ital J Pediatr 2015; 41(1):1-8.
- Juhnke GA, Granello PF, Lebrón-Striker MA. IS PATH WARM? A suicide assessment mnemonic for counselors (ACAPCD-03). Alexandria, VA: American Counseling Association, 2007.
- Demaso DR, Walter HJ, Wharff EA. Suicide and attempted suicide. Nelson textbook of Paediatrics,21st edition, Philadelphia: Elsevier; 2019; pp159-162.
- Pettit JW, Buitron V, Green KL. Assessment and Management of Suicide Risk in Children and Adolescents. Cogn Behav Pract 2018; 25(4):460-472.
- Stanley B,Brown GK. Safety planning intervention: A brief intervention to mitigate suicide risk. Cogn Behav Pract 2012; 19(2):256-264.
- Horowitz LM, Bridge JA, Teach SJ, Ballard E, Klima J, Rosenstein DL, et al. Ask Suicide-Screening Questions (ASQ): a brief instrument for the pediatric emergency department. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med 2012;166 (12):1170-1176.
- Shaffer D, Scott M, Wilcox H, Maslow C, Hicks R, Lucas CP, et al. The Columbia Suicide Screen: validity and reliability of a screen for youth suicide and depression. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry 2004; 43(1):71-79.

- Keane EM, Dick RW, Bechtold DW, Manson SM. Predictive and concurrent validity of the Suicidal Ideation Questionnaire among American Indian adolescents. J Abnorm Child Psychol 1996; 24(6):735-747.
- 19. Gordon Jackson-Koku. Beck Depression Inventory. Occup Med 2016; 66(2):174-175.
- 20. Winter LB, Steer RA, Jones-Hicks L, Beck AT. Screening for major depression disorders in adolescent medical outpatients with the Beck Depression Inventory for Primary Care. J Adolesc Health 1999;24(6): 389-394.
- 21. Richardson LP, McCauley E, Grossman DC, McCarty CA, Richards J, Russo JE, et al. Evaluation of the Patient Health Questionnaire-9 item for detecting major depression among adolescents. Pediatrics 2010; 126(6):1117-1123.
- 22. Horowitz L, TiptonMV, PaoM. Primary and secondary prevention of youth suicide. Pediatrics 2020;145(s2): S195-203.

CASE REPORT

A RARE COMPLICATION OF DISTAL RENAL TUBULAR ACIDOSIS

* Yasmeen MS ** Avinash Vattam *** Mehul A Shah

Abstract: We report a 9 year old girl with distal renal tubular acidosis presenting with acute hypokalemia following withdrawal of potassium citrate supplementation. During the course of severe hypokalemia, she developed acute rhabdomyolysis and hyperkalemia, a rare complication. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first report of hypokalemic rhabdomyolysis in a child with distal renal tubular acidosis from India.

Keywords: *Distal renal tubular acidosis, Hypokalemia, Rhabdomyolysis, Creatine kinase.*

References

- 1. Palazzo V, Provenzano A, Becherucci F, Sansavini G, MazzinghiB, Orlandini V, et al. The genetic and clinical spectrum of a large cohort of patients with distal renal tubular acidosis. Kidney Int 2017; 91:1243-1255.
- Lopez-Garcia SC, Emma F, Walsh SB, Fila M, Hooman N, Zaniew M, et al. Treatment and long-term outcome in primary distal renal tubular acidosis. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2019; 34:981-991.
- 3. Soriano JR. Renal tubular acidosis: the clinical entity. J Am Soc Nephrol 2002; 13:2178-2184.
- 4. Kim CJ, Woo YJ, Ma JS, Hwang TJ, Kang HC, Kim PK, et al. Hypokalemic paralysis and rhabdomyolysis in distal renal tubular acidosis. Pediatr Int 2005; 47:211-213.
- Von Vigier RO, Ortisi MT, La Manna A, Bianchetti MG, Bettinelli A. Hypokalemic rhabdomyolysis in congenital tubular disorders: a case series and a systematic review. Pediatr Nephrol 2010; 25:861-866.
- 6. Al-Ismaili Z, Piccioni M, Zappitelli M. Rhabdomyolysis: pathogenesis of renal injury and management. Pediatr Nephrol 2011; 26:1781-1788.
- Aronson PS, Giebisch G. Effects of pH on potassium: New explanations for old observations. J Am Soc Nephrol 2011; 22(11):1981-1989.
- Giannoglou GD, Chatziziis YS, Misirli G. The syndrome of rhabdomyolysis: pathophysiology and diagnosis. Eur J Intern Med 2007; 18(2):90-100.
- Huerta-Alardín AL, Varon J, Marik PE. Bench-to-bedside review: Rhabdomyolysis - an overview for clinicians. Crit Care 2005; 9(2):158-169.

* Consultant Pediatric Nephrologist

** Consultant Pediatrician, Little Stars Children's Hospital

*** Consultant Pediatric Nephrologist, Apollo Health City and Little Stars Children's Hospital, Hyderabad. email: mehulashah@hotmail.com Aashay A Shah (386) Abhay K Shah (386) Abhishek Sharma (288) Abirami Mahadevan (230) Ahamed Subir H (36) Amish G Vora (172) Amita Trehan (266) Amitha Rao Aroor (450) Anil Sachdev (195) Aniruddha Ghosh (403) Anish A (353) Arun Bansal (195) Arun Wadhwa (137) Aruna Rajendran (442) Ashwani Kumar Sood (195) Avinash Vattam (462) Bakul Jayant Parekh (195) Balachander D (226) Balaji S (105, 230, 343, 458) Balamurugan Nagarajan (9) Baldev S Prajapati (371) Barnaby R Scholefield (161) Bhaskar Shenoy (423) Bidkar Sayli Umakant (26) Chandana Bhagwat (21) Cheran B (107) Dhanalakshmi K (121) Dhiren Gupta (195) Elizabeth KE (245) Ezhilarasi S (236) Gopa Das Majumdar (328) Gouri Rao Passi (117) Gurudutt AV (233) Hari Krishnan Kanthimathinathan (161) Harish K Pemde (379) Jayanthi R (328) Javanthini V (211) Jayashree K (337) Jaydeep Choudhury (121) Jeeson C Unni (86, 214, 317, 431) Jitesh P (353)

AUTHOR INDEX

Juhi Gupta (144) Kalpana S (223) Kannan Kallapiran (211) Kumaresan G(5)Lakshmi S (223) Lakshminarayanan Kannan (71) Lalitha Rajalakshmi (236) Leema Pauline (55) Leena Sumaraj (100) Madhu R (437) Mani Ram Krishna (92) Manigandan Chandrasekaran (172) Manu Sundaram (161) Mehul A Shah (462) Merin Eapen (36) Mohammed Farooq Kunde (92) Mohammed Kunju PA (36) Mukesh Yadav (252) Nair MKC (100) Najeeba R (353) Nandhini G (236) Narmada S (217) Naveen Sankhyan (21) Neeraj Gupta (195) Nisha M (353) Nita Radhakrishnan (276) Padmanabhan Ramnarayanan (161) Pandiarajan Vignesh (258) Prashant Sharma (288) Preeti M Galagali (337, 450) Pritesh Nagar (179) Priyanka Madaan (21, 144) Puneet Kumar (365) Rahul Sinha (78) Rajal B Prajapati (371) Ramachandran P (188) Ramalakshmi Ramiah (46) Ramya Uppuluri (312) Ranjit Baby Joseph (86, 317, 431) Raveendran J (105, 230, 343, 458) Ravi Shankar (276)

Reena Das (288) Revathi Raj (312, 351) Ritabrata Kundu (403) Riyaz A (353) Roshin RA (353) Sagar Bhattad (317) Sajitha Jasmine JR (100) Sangeetha Yoganathan (26) Sanghamitra Ray (379) Sanjay Srirampur (179) Sanjib Mondal (258) Santhosh MK (226) Santosh Sundararajan (161) Sasidaran K (153) Shanthi S (298) Sharada Satish (236) Sheeja Sugunan (153) Sheffali Gulati (78, 144) Shyamala Jayamoorthy (351) Simalti AK (195) Sindhu Malvel (233) Somasundaram A (217) Sonali Singh (78) Srinivas G Kasi (410) Srinivasan Peyam (266) Suhas V Prabhu (131) Sunil Gomber (252) Sunil Srinivasan (188) Supraja Chandrasekar (233) Swapna S (100) Tanu Singhal (147) Thilagavathi V (442) Venkateswaran VS (312) Vijayabhaskar C (437) Vijayalakshmi G (105, 230) Vijavalakshmi M (343) Vinayak Patki (195) Vipin M Vashishtha (365) Viswanathan MS (397) Vykuntaraju K Gowda (9) Yasmeen MS (462)

SUBJECT INDEX

Acute disseminated encephalomyelitis	(21)
--------------------------------------	------

Acute flaccid paralysis (36)

Adolescence

- Academic success (100)
- Management of adolescent suicidal behaviour (450)
- Substance use Office management (337)
- Allgrove syndrome Novel mutation (353)

Anemia

- Autoimmune hemolytic (258)
- Automated analyzer based approach (288)
- Megaloblastic (252)
- Nutritional Prevention and management (245)

COVID-19

- Clinical features and disease stratification (137)
- Corona virus (121)
- Critical care (161)
- Diagnosis (147)
- Handling dead body (223)
- Management In community and non ICU settings (153)
- Mental health support for patients and professionals (211)
- Neonatal COVID-19 (172)
- Neurological aspects (144)
- Pathophysiology (131)
- Personal protective equipments (195)
- Prevention and education (179)
- Unusual presentation Intussusception (236)

Clotting factor - Replacement therapy (298)

Diagnostics - Neurophysiology (71)

Distal renal tubular acidosis - Rare complication of (462)

Drugs

- Corticosteroids Topical (437)
- Iron preparations Oral (431)
- Oxygen (86)
- Rheumatology (317)

Encephalopathies – Metabolic (26) Epilepsy - Newer interventions (46) Febrile fits (5) Flowcytometry-applications (442) Hematopoietic stem cell transplantation (312) Hemolysis - Herbs (351) Lymphoblastic leukemia – Acute (266) Medicolegal - Pediatrician in delivery room (107) Neuroimaging (55) Pandemics (117) - Non COVID-19 illness - Challenges in managing during pandemic (233) - Preparedness of schools during /Post COVID 19period (217) - Role of pediatrician (188) - Social effects of pandemic (214) - Telemedicine - Guidance (226) Radiogenomics - In neurological disorders (78) Radiology - Cystic lesions - Cranial ultrasonogram (458) - Dilated collecting system (105) - Gastrointestinal foreign bodies (343) - Urinary tract infection (230) Stroke - (9) Surgery - Acute pain - Management (328) Syncope (92) Thrombocytopenia (276) Vaccines - Central nervous system vaccines (403) - Cold chain (410) - Diphtheria, Pertussis, Tetanus Vaccines (379) - Immunology (371) - Polio vaccines (386) - Rotavirus vaccination (397) - Scheduling - Vaccines (365)

- Surveillance VPDs /India (423)
- Update on Immunization for children aged 0-18 years
- as per ACVIP/IAP 2020-21 recommendations (430)